
 

United Kingdom 
Household squeeze intensifies as inflation rises to highest since 2013 

 Official data show consumer prices rising 2.7% in the 

year to April 

 Inflation rising faster than wages, with further pay 

squeeze to come 

 Some easing of future price pressures evident 

UK inflation moved further above the Bank of 

England’s 2.0% target in April, highlighting the growing 

squeeze on household budgets. 

Inflation at 3½ year high 

Data from the Office for National Statistics showed 

consumer prices rising 2.7% on the year in April 

compared with 2.3% in March. This is the highest rate 

of inflation since September 2013 and looks almost 

certain to lead to an intensifying fall in real wages. 

Regular wage growth has slowed to just 2.2%. 

The timing of Easter looks to have played an important 

role in pushing inflation higher in year-on-year terms, 

pushing air fares up in particular. Inflation may 

therefore dip again in May as the effect of higher 

Easter holiday prices drops out, but sterling’s 

depreciation since the referendum last June is also 

clearly a significant factor, lifting prices for imports and 

likely to pile further upward pressure on consumer 

prices in coming months. 

Future pressures easing 

There are nevertheless signs that inflation could 

perhaps rise less than many had feared. Survey data 

are already showing companies’ costs are rising at a 

slower rate than earlier in the year, and recent weeks 

have seen some easing in global commodity prices, 

notably oil. Brent crude prices are hovering at around 

$50 per barrel compared with about $58 at the start of 

the year. IHS Markit’s Materials Price Index (MPI), 

which measures global commodity prices, dropped 

2.1% last week and has now declined some 11.2% 

from its mid-February high. The PMI survey measure 

of UK companies’ input costs showed the smallest rise 

in seven months in April. Sterling has also recovered 

some of its losses from the lows seen after the 

referendum. 

 

PMI index of companies’ costs v CPI 

 

Sources: IHS Markit/CIPS, ONS. 

Barring any further marked rise in oil prices or 

downward lurch in sterling, we are now expecting 

inflation to peak at around 3.0% later this year 

compared to an earlier expectation of 3.3%, and 

should come down steadily as we move into 2018. 

The likelihood is therefore that the Bank of England will 

continue to look through the upturn in inflation in 

coming months.  

Looking further out, the latest Bank of England Inflation 

Report lays out a scenario of interest rates rising 

towards more normal levels over the next three years if 

Brexit negotiations go smoothly, wage growth starts to 

accelerate and productivity improves; all of which may 
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be seen as rather optimistic assumptions for a base 

case scenario.  

In particular, there’s growing evidence to suggest that 

weak wage growth is likely to persist and restrain so-

called ‘second round’ inflationary pressures. 

Employers, citing the uncertainties of Brexit, are likely 

to take a tough line on pay negotiations, meaning 

higher prices won’t necessarily feed through to higher 

pay. The risks seem tilted to the downside, with an 

intensifying real pay squeeze limiting consumer 

spending power and keeping a lid on longer-term 

inflationary pressures for some time to come. 
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